



St.Theresa's Catholic Primary School

East End Road, Finchley, London N3 2TD

Telephone: 020 8346 8826 Fax: 020 8346 0215

Email: office@sttheresas.barnetmail.net Web: www.st-theresas.barnet.sch.uk Headteacher: Mrs Linda O'Melia Deputy Headteacher: Mr James Troy

Friday 29th March 2019

Dear Parents and Carers.

RE: Ofsted Inspection Report

I write to you with news of the outcomes from our recent Ofsted inspection which took place on Wednesday 6th March and Thursday 7th March 2019. Please see attached the full Ofsted report.

We were thrilled with the overall judgement of GOOD and especially pleased with so many incredibly positive comments which included:

'The behaviour of pupils is outstanding. Pupils' conduct around the school is exemplary. They hold open doors for each other and for visitors and are exceptionally polite.'

'Pupils wear their uniform smartly and take great pride in the way they present their work. They are proud to be members of the school community.'

'Teachers have good subject knowledge and use this to plan for learning which maintains pupils' interest and encourages them to learn. Time is used well in lessons. Teachers typically enjoy positive relationships with the pupils in their classes.'

'Pupils' individual needs are known and understood well by teachers. Teachers plan for learning while taking account of these needs so that an increasing proportion of pupils make the progress of which they are capable.'

'The arrangements for safeguarding are effective. Staff in the school have a strong understanding of matters relating to the safeguarding of pupils.'

'Pupils' outcomes at the end of key stage 2 uncharacteristically dipped in 2018. Leaders responded very quickly to this dip and took decisive action through strategic improvement planning to redress this shortfall. Consequently, progress made by pupils in mathematics has improved and leaders anticipate much better outcomes for the current Year 6 in reading, writing and mathematics combined. Inspectors' scrutiny of pupils' books, not only in Year 6, but in other year groups shows that pupils are making much better progress in these three areas.'

As a school we are not complacent and we are always trying to improve and as such I was very pleased that Ofsted also agreed with our school improvement priorities.















St. Theresa's Catholic Primary School

East End Road, Finchley, London N3 2TD

Telephone: 020 8346 8826 Fax: 020 8346 0215

Email: office@sttheresas.barnetmail.net Web: www.st-theresas.barnet.sch.uk Headteacher: Mrs Linda O'Melia Deputy Headteacher: Mr James Troy

Each year the Ofsted inspection seems to get tougher and more forensic. This is our second successive GOOD judgement and I believe this report is an indication of the incredible hard work and professionalism of the leadership team and all the staff. As well as the hard work and exemplary behaviour of our students, not to mention the support of you as parents and carers.

As a school community we should be very proud of our fantastic school and it goes without saying that we will continue to strive to provide the best education we possibly can.

Yours sincerely,

Ms Margaret Cronin

On behalf of the Governing Body













St Theresa's Catholic Primary School

East End Road, Finchley, London N3 2TD

Inspection dates 6–7 March 2019

Overall effectiveness	Good
Effectiveness of leadership and management	Good
Quality of teaching, learning and assessment	Good
Personal development, behaviour and welfare	Good
Outcomes for pupils	Good
Early years provision	Good
Overall effectiveness at previous inspection	Good

Summary of key findings for parents and pupils

This is a good school

- Leaders and governors responded swiftly to a drop in standards in 2018, and their decisive actions are ensuring that pupils are now back on track to make good progress.
- Pupils' individual needs are known and understood well by teachers. Teachers plan for learning while taking account of these needs so that an increasing proportion of pupils make the progress of which they are capable. There is potential for even more pupils to make stronger progress.
- A few teachers do not regularly check that pupils understand what they are learning.
- Much work has been done on improving the quality of teaching of mathematics, particularly of arithmetic. This remains a focus for the school.
- Assessment systems are well established to monitor pupils' progress in reading, writing and mathematics. They are at various stages of development for the foundation subjects.
- Pupils enjoy coming to school and their attendance is high. Their behaviour is exemplary and they have positive relationships with their teachers and with each other.
- The curriculum is creative and builds on pupils' previously acquired knowledge and skills. It is carefully thought out and is regularly reviewed for its impact on pupils' outcomes.

- Parents and carers, staff and pupils are overwhelmingly positive about the school, although some parents rightly feel that communication with them could be improved.
- The school promotes pupils' spiritual, moral, social and cultural development well. Pupils have a good understanding of fundamental British values, which tie in closely with the school's own values.
- Pupils feel safe in school. They understand how to keep themselves safe, particularly when using the internet.
- The early years provision is good. Children settle in quickly and make good progress in readiness for Year 1. The quality of the outdoor provision does not yet match the resources on offer in the indoor classroom.
- Governors visit the school regularly to test out for themselves what is reported to them by the headteacher. They are committed to ensuring that pupils receive a good-quality education.
- The local authority and the diocese provide effective support and challenge to leaders at all levels when required to do so. This support is welcomed by the school.



Full report

What does the school need to do to improve further?

- Further improve teaching, learning and assessment and pupils' outcomes by:
 - ensuring that teachers plan learning activities that consistently provide pupils with higher levels of challenge so that more pupils work at greater depth
 - making sure that, in lessons, teachers check regularly that pupils understand what they are learning
 - maintaining the focus on the teaching of mathematics, particularly arithmetic
 - establishing secure systems to measure pupils' progress in the foundation subjects.
- Improve communications with parents.
- Improve the quality of the early years outdoor provision.



Inspection judgements

Effectiveness of leadership and management

- Senior leaders responded quickly and appropriately to the drop in standards in 2018. Together with the governing body, they produced a suitably sharp and concise improvement plan which rightly prioritises the key areas of concern. This plan is monitored and reviewed for impact at regular intervals. The impact of leaders' actions is reaping rewards, and standards have clearly improved.
- The school's evaluation of its effectiveness is supported through helpful examples to support the school's judgements. Leaders have not shied away from identifying what needs to be developed or improved. Leaders told inspectors, 'We are a leadership team that doesn't sit still.' Inspectors found sufficient evidence to support the vast majority of leaders' judgements.
- Due to the small size of the school, most teachers have a middle leadership role and willingly take on board the responsibility this involves. As subject leaders, they are very much aware of the priorities for their subjects and feel well supported and challenged by their line managers.
- Leaders' shift of emphasis from attainment to progress when looking at pupils' outcomes has raised teachers' awareness of the importance of looking at the range of groups of pupils and how well they progress from their different starting points.
- Regular pupil progress meetings that involve senior and subject leaders and the class teacher ensure that pupils who are at risk of underachieving are quickly identified. This triggers bespoke or whole-class interventions.
- Additional funding for pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities (SEND) is spent well to ensure that these pupils make the progress of which they are capable. Pupil premium funding for those pupils who are disadvantaged is judiciously allocated, and its impact on diminishing the differences between these pupils and others nationally is regularly evaluated.
- The physical education and sport premium is used well to ensure that pupils are encouraged to lead healthy lifestyles through participation in sport. Much of the funding is used to pay for sports coaching and additional sport equipment. The school football teams have additional training and are able to access more tournaments than before. Pupils also attend after-school sports clubs, and their attendance is monitored by leaders.
- Parents who responded to Ofsted's online questionnaire, Parent View, are very supportive of what the school aims to achieve for the pupils. One parent wrote: 'My sons are extremely happy at this school. The teachers and teaching assistants are very caring and always go the extra mile.' This comment is typical of the many free-text responses received by Ofsted. However, some parents rightly expressed concern about the way the school communicated with them and feel that this aspect could be improved.
- The carefully considered curriculum is monitored for impact and modified when necessary. Leaders say that the topic-based approach aims to enthuse pupils and draw



- on their curiosity. The curriculum builds on pupils' knowledge and skills as they move up the school.
- Teaching is managed well. Teachers are observed as part of the appraisal process, as well as to inform the strengths of teaching in the school and areas for development. Teachers have welcomed the opportunity to work alongside other local similar schools. This enables them to identify and share good practice. Recent training in aspects of assessment, the use of data, improving pupils' writing and skills progression has been helpful in improving standards across the school.
- The school's values permeate every aspect of school life and inspectors witnessed pupils modelling these through their actions and attitudes. These values replicate fundamental British values. Pupils celebrate and acknowledge people's differences. One pupil told inspectors, 'We are all different, but we are also all human.'
- The school promotes pupils' spiritual, moral, social and cultural development very well. Pupils work well together in lessons and care about their school and their local community. They celebrate different cultures and know right from wrong.
- The school has worked well with the local authority, which has supported and coached new leaders. The diocese brokered the services of an executive headteacher, who worked productively with the headteacher and the deputy headteacher two days a week over two terms.

Governance of the school

- The governing body has recently undergone a restructuring to reduce the number of committees and meetings. This now gives them more time to come into school in order to monitor the quality of the provision. These visits are followed up by notes and points for action.
- Governors have linked themselves to subject areas. This enables them to focus on key aspects of the provision and involves meetings with subject leaders, observations of learning and looking at the quality of work in pupils' books. They are developing a better understanding of how to identify what progress over time looks like.
- Governors ensure that safeguarding procedures are thorough and that the safeguarding policy is implemented effectively.

Safeguarding

- The arrangements for safeguarding are effective.
- The school's single central record of recruitment checks of the suitability of staff meets current requirements. The governing body regularly checks for compliance at various times during the year.
- Staff in the school have a strong understanding of matters relating to the safeguarding of pupils. Systems and procedures for raising concerns about pupils are known and understood.



■ The school site is safe and secure and pupils say they feel safe. Systems to sign visitors in to the school are thorough, and any external speakers or organisations are checked for their suitability and with due diligence and care.

Quality of teaching, learning and assessment

- Teachers have good subject knowledge and use this to plan for learning which maintains pupils' interest and encourages them to learn. Time is used well in lessons. Teachers typically enjoy positive relationships with the pupils in their classes.
- The teaching of writing has improved over time. Teachers present pupils with opportunities to produce longer pieces of writing which draw on their imagination and creative skills. For example, in a Year 2 English lesson, pupils were asked to write a narrative based on one of the characters in 'Rapunzel' by the Brothers Grimm.
- The teaching of mathematics is also improving but this rightly remains a focus for the school, particularly the teaching of arithmetic.
- Teachers encourage pupils to actively use subject-specific vocabulary, which helps them to deepen their understanding of the subject in question. For example, in a Year 6 mathematics lesson, pupils were routinely using the terms 'denominators' and 'numerators' when converting mixed fractions into improper fractions. In a Year 3 English lesson based on 'The Iron Man' by Ted Hughes, pupils were using the terms 'personification' and 'simile'.
- Teaching requires pupils to recall previously acquired knowledge and skills covered in the previous lesson or, often, in earlier years. This helps pupils to put their learning over time into context.
- Teachers assess pupils' progress through questioning, looking at the work in pupils' books and through peer and self-assessment. Occasionally, some teachers do not check early enough that all pupils understand what they are being taught before moving on to the follow-up tasks. This means that some teachers have to repeat what they are teaching pupils so that all pupils can start the task presented to them.
- Teachers use their assessments to plan for learning which aims to meet the needs of different groups of pupils in their class. Pupils usually choose a task from 'mild', 'spicy' or 'hot', which provides an appropriate degree of challenge. However, sometimes, teaching does not present the degree of challenge which stretches the most able pupils. There is potential for more pupils to work at greater depth and to work above age-related expectations.
- While assessment systems are fully embedded for the core subjects, they are at various stages of development in the foundation subjects.
- Teachers have started to use whole-class feedback sheets, which provide an overview of what pupils can do well and what could be improved. The use of personal feedback sheets has been effective as well, particularly for pupils with low and middle prior attainment.
- Teachers diligently implement the school's marking policy. Pupils told inspectors they appreciate the opportunity to go back over their work and respond to their teachers' written or verbal feedback.



■ Teaching assistants are deployed effectively by class teachers. They work well with targeted pupils to help them understand what they are learning. They also move around the class without being asked to do so to check that other pupils remain ontask.

Personal development, behaviour and welfare

Good

Personal development and welfare

- The school's work to promote pupils' personal development and welfare is good. Pupils have a good understanding of how to keep themselves safe and they say the school keeps them safe.
- Pupils learn about safety during their personal, social, health and economic education lessons and also through assemblies. They are taught about the dangers associated with the use of the internet and also when using social networks. The older pupils who spoke to inspectors are aware of the importance of privacy settings, and the risks associated with posting photographs on social networking sites.
- Bullying is unusual in the school and pupils have a good understanding of different types of bullying. They say that there is an adult they can talk to if it does occur and that it will be dealt with.
- Two recorded racist incidents last year were dealt with sensitively and quickly, involving working closely with parents and their children to address the matter. Records show that there were no incidents of homophobic bullying.
- Pupils are offered a range of roles and responsibilities to develop their leadership skills and self-esteem. These include being prefects and members of the school council. The school council regularly contributes to the development of the school's policies and practice.
- Pupils are encouraged to be healthy. For example, all pupils take part in the 'daily mile', and pupils who come to school on bicycles or scooters are offered a 'bikers' breakfast'. Some pupils return to their bicycle or scooter to find the 'golden padlock', which is a reward and is exchangeable for a prize.
- Pupils who attend the school's breakfast club enjoy a healthy meal and routinely participate in activities which develop their literacy and numeracy skills.
- Although not all pupils were fully prepared academically for their secondary school last year, the picture now is a more positive one, with improved standards of attainment. Pupils in Year 6 spoke to inspectors with great enthusiasm about the secondary school placements they have been offered from September 2019.

Behaviour

■ The behaviour of pupils is outstanding. Pupils' conduct around the school is exemplary. They hold open doors for each other and for visitors and are exceptionally polite. There is very little litter around the school. The school council has helped to formulate the school's behaviour policy and pupils are keen to see that the policy is having an impact.



They are clear about how teachers implement the policy and say it is implemented fairly and consistently.

- Pupils wear their uniform smartly and take great pride in the way they present their work. They are proud to be members of the school community. There is no graffiti around the school and displays in classrooms and corridors are maintained in tip-top condition.
- In lessons, pupils listen attentively to their teachers and to each other, and low-level disruption is typically rare. Any such incidences are dealt with swiftly by teachers to ensure that pupils meet their high expectations for behaviour.
- There have been no permanent or fixed-period exclusions since the previous inspection. This is testament to the high standards of behaviour leaders expect pupils to meet.
- Pupils' attendance at school is high and only a very few pupils are persistently absent. Leaders take decisive action when necessary to address persistent absence and convey clear messages that this is unacceptable.

Outcomes for pupils

- Pupils' outcomes at the end of key stage 2 uncharacteristically dipped in 2018 and the proportion of pupils working at greater depth was not high enough. Too few pupils reached the expected standard in reading, writing and mathematics combined at the end of Year 6. The combined measure was pulled down by a weaker performance in mathematics.
- Leaders responded very quickly to this dip and took decisive action through strategic improvement planning to redress this shortfall. Consequently, progress made by pupils in mathematics has improved and leaders anticipate much better outcomes for the current Year 6 in reading, writing and mathematics combined. Inspectors' scrutiny of pupils' books, not only in Year 6, but in other year groups shows that pupils are making much better progress in these three areas.
- Inspectors' review of pupils' books in both key stage 1 and key stage 2 shows that progress is good across a wide range of subjects. Presentation is generally neat and pupils' spelling, punctuation and grammar have significantly improved.
- An increasing proportion of pupils in key stage 2 are working at greater depth, particularly in reading and mathematics. However, there is potential for more pupils to be stretched and challenged so that the proportion working at greater depth increases further.
- Pupils eligible for additional funding through the pupil premium typically work at agerelated expectations, and a few are working at greater depth, more so in reading and mathematics.
- Pupils with SEND make progress similar to that of other pupils nationally with similar starting points.
- Pupils in key stage 1 typically work at age-related expectations but, similarly to key stage 2, there is potential for an increased proportion to work at greater depth.



- Improvements in the teaching of phonics mean that an above-average proportion of pupils are on track to meet the required standard in the phonics screening check. Nearly every pupil in Year 2 is successful in meeting the required standard if they were unsuccessful in Year 1.
- Pupils enjoy reading. Those listened to by inspectors read fluently and were able to pronounce unfamiliar words and work out their meaning. A pupil in Year 6 has started a book club which is attended by both boys and girls.
- Effective transition arrangements mean that pupils are well prepared both academically and personally for when they move on to secondary school.

Early years provision

- Children start Reception Year with skills, knowledge and understanding that are broadly typical for their age. As a result of effective early assessment, leaders ensure that children's individual needs are identified quickly and that learning activities support their progress. Consequently, children make good overall progress across early years and are prepared for Year 1 effectively.
- The proportion of children achieving a good level of development at the end of the Reception Year was above the national average in 2018. Leaders' assessments, evidence in children's workbooks and observations of teaching all demonstrate that children this year are maintaining this good overall progress.
- The early years leader, who currently teaches an older cohort of pupils, has a clear vision for the future development of the provision and supports the Reception Year teacher well. Together, they work closely with families and pre-school providers to ensure that children make a smooth start at St Theresa's.
- The leaders work well with parents to encourage them to play a key role in supporting their child at home. A new online assessment system has recently been introduced which allows parents to access information about their child's progress. Some, but not all, parents have already used this opportunity to become more involved in their child's learning and progress. Regular in-class assessments take place that enable teachers and other adults to identify when a child is at risk of falling behind.
- The early years curriculum provides children with a wide range of opportunities to develop their academic, social and emotional skills. Children's learning opportunities are enhanced by an attractive indoor learning environment, where they benefit from individual, small-group and whole-class support. The outdoor space is in need of improved resources so that it matches the quality of the indoor provision.
- Adults ensure that children behave well and that they are kept safe. Children work well with one another and they support each other. They are also encouraged to be independent. The environment is safe, and adults are well trained to care for and protect the children. Safequarding arrangements are effective.
- Teaching in early years is effective. Children benefit from a range of well-planned activities that interest them and allow them to develop their skills across the different areas of learning. Inspectors observed children excitedly planning a trip to the moon in



a rocket, for which they were preparing their passports. They were able to imagine what life would be like on the moon and what they would do once they arrived.



School details

Unique reference number 101335

Local authority Barnet

Inspection number 10088828

This inspection of the school was carried out under section 5 of the Education Act 2005.

Type of school Primary

School category Voluntary aided

Age range of pupils 4 to 11

Gender of pupils Mixed

Number of pupils on the school roll 228

Appropriate authority The governing body

Chair Margaret Cronin

Headteacher Linda O'Melia

Telephone number 020 8346 8826

Website www.st-theresas.barnet.sch.uk/

Email address office@sttheresas.barnetmail.net

Date of previous inspection 30 June–1 July 2015

Information about this school

- St Theresa's is smaller than the average-sized primary school. The school is part of the Diocese of Westminster. It is situated in a residential area of North London.
- The school has one class in every year group, apart from Year 6, which has two classes. Hence, the number on roll is set to decrease from September 2019.
- The headteacher and deputy headteacher were appointed to their posts in April 2017.
- The proportion of pupils eligible for pupil premium funding is well below average.
- No pupils attend any alternative provision.
- The school provides full-time provision for children in one Reception class.
- The school organises and manages a breakfast club.



Information about this inspection

- Inspectors met with senior leaders and subject leaders, the chair and four other members of the governing body and the school improvement partner. They also met with a group of pupils from key stage 2 and talked to parents at the start of the school day.
- Inspectors reviewed a range of school documentation, including: the self-evaluation summary and improvement plan; records relating the quality of teaching, learning and assessment; behaviour logs; school policies; and information on pupils' progress over time. They also checked the school's single central record of checks on the suitability of staff.
- Inspectors observed learning in every class, often accompanied by senior leaders, across a range of subjects. They also looked at pupils' books in every year group across a wide range of subjects. Inspectors listened to four pupils read from Years 1 and 6.
- Inspectors took account of 84 responses to Ofsted's online questionnaire, Parent View, as well as 36 free-text comments. They also considered 21 responses to the staff survey. There were no responses to the pupil survey.

Inspection team

John Daniell, lead inspector

Ofsted Inspector

Ofsted Inspector



Any complaints about the inspection or the report should be made following the procedures set out in the guidance 'Raising concerns and making a complaint about Ofsted', which is available from Ofsted's website: www.gov.uk/government/publications/complaints-about-ofsted. If you would like Ofsted to send you a copy of the guidance, please telephone 0300 123 4234, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

In the report, 'disadvantaged pupils' refers to those pupils who attract government pupil premium funding: pupils claiming free school meals at any point in the last six years and pupils in care or who left care through adoption or another formal route. www.gov.uk/pupil-premium-information-for-schools-and-alternative-provision-settings.

You can use Parent View to give Ofsted your opinion on your child's school. Ofsted will use the information parents and carers provide when deciding which schools to inspect and when and as part of the inspection.

You can also use Parent View to find out what other parents and carers think about schools in England. You can visit www.parentview.ofsted.gov.uk, or look for the link on the main Ofsted website: www.gov.uk/government/organisations/ofsted.

The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council children's services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and child protection.

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

This publication is available at www.gov.uk/ofsted.

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn.

Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T: 0300 123 4234

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk W: www.gov.uk/ofsted

© Crown copyright 2019